PINEWOOD FIRE DISTRICT

BOARD MEETING
MARCH 17, 2015
MEMBERS PRESENT:
Chairman - Richard Drinen

Clerk - Barbara Timberman

Member - Robert Rose
Member - Patricia Treharne

MEMBERS ABSENT:

None
STAFF PRESENT:

John Welsch, Fire Chief
   Office Manager - Kim Ball

  Captain, Josh Tope
Engineer - Devon Liggett
   Firefighter - Matt Burns

  Firefighter - Casey Welsch
Firefighter - Bennie Pospishel

VOLUNTEERS PRESENT:
None
PUBLIC PRESENT:


Sue Drinen



Len Friedlund



Bob Timberman
Richard Switzer


Wayne Marx
Meeting opened at 3:00 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance and Roll Call.  A quorum was affirmed.

SELECT NEW BOARD MEMBER 
Refer to administrative remarks.
ADMINISTRATIVE REMARKS:

Chairman Drinen explained to the public that the notice for the open position on the board was published yesterday in the local newspaper.  We will have to wait until next month to give applicants time to apply.

Chairman Drinen stated "I called for an executive session for Chief Welsch's employment contract to be discussed.  I spoke with Chief Welsch today and we have decided that we do not need an executive session to discuss the terms of his contract.  We can't make any decisions during an executive session anyway so we will be doing this in public meeting."
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:                                                                                                     
Chairman Drinen asked "You all have copies of the minutes of the last meeting are there any corrections to those minutes?  Hearing no corrections the minutes will be approved as presented."
CORRESPONDENCE:

None
FINANCIAL REPORTS:  Review, Discussion and Vote to Approve February expenditures as presented.
Chief Welsch stated "Our actual income is 76.8% if you add in the carryover money.  We have a couple overspent accounts but they were overspent at the beginning of our budget year and we have discussed it before.  We had no over spent accounts this month."
Chairman Drinen stated "We have the hard copy of our financials and the account reconciliations for all the board members to sign.  Have you all had time to review the materials sent out to us via email?  Are there any questions about the financials?  Hearing none please sign the hard copy of the financials; which states that all board members have reviewed and approve."

Chairman Drinen stated "I would like to have a motion to approve the financial reports."
Member Treharne stated "So moved."

Chairman Drinen stated "Do I have a second?'

Member Rose stated "I second."

Chairman Drinen stated "Is there any discussion if not I call the question.  All those in favor of the motion signify by saying Aye, those opposed by Nay.   Motion passed unanimously."
Ayes:
3
Nays: 
0
OFFICE MANAGER’S REPORT – Kim Ball
A.  Ambulance Billing Report:  FEBRUARY 2015
In February we billed out $9,905.24 in ambulance billing.  We received $6,712.61 in payments for the month, which gives us a year to date income figure of $125,439.25.  Resident subsidy for February was $1,533.65 with a year to date figure of $21,874.69 going back into the community.  The aging report for the month is $41,138.38.  

In February we received $53,667.28 in payments for the Bear Jaw crew.  We still have $10,493.28 outstanding on the Bear Jaw crew and hope to receive payment by April.  Year to date the Bear Jaw crew has brought in $96,176.46.
In February we received $1,000.00 in out of district payments.  We did not receive anything from collections this month.

Chief Welsch stated "We are $10,000.00 over what we projected in the budget for ambulance claim payments.  We are also ahead on our out of district billing for wildland and other out of district responses this year."

B.  Monthly Run Log Comparison Report:  FEBRUARY 2015
In February we had 13 medical calls, 2 fire calls and 4 special duty calls which gave us a total of 19 for the month.  We saw 1 individual in the med room which brought our month total to 20.  There were 7 transports in February and we transported 9 individuals to the hospital.  There were 8 calls inside the district or 42% and 11 calls outside the district or 58%.
CHIEF'S REPORT:  
A.
Response Exception Reports:


1.
Fire

2.
EMS


3.
Rescue
Chief Welsch stated "There were no exceptional calls this month.  Nothing to really report on due to the fact we are still in our slow season."
B.  Update on Legislative Issues:  
Chief Welsch stated "As you know if you've been following my AFDA emails; fire districts have taken a beating in the legislature.  However there is still hope to see movement in some of these bills later in the legislature due to the strike everything bill.  Where they take a strike everything bill and put a rural fire district study committee together to study fire districts in rural Arizona.  They will find that people are a long ways from any kind of help out in rural Arizona and hopefully the study will help with all the restrictions that are put on fire districts in rural Arizona."
Chief Welsch went on to explain that he is on the legislative advisory committee for Arizona Ambulance Association which has been fighting to get the AHCCCS reimbursement back up to the rate that was promised several years ago.  The Governor has signed a bill stating that all AHCCCS payments on ambulance transports are going to be fixed permanently at 68.95% instead of the mandated 80% that was promised 4 years ago.  This will affect us due to the number of AHCCCS patients traveling the highway.  Ambulance claims are only 2% of the total AHCCCS budget."
Chief Welsch stated "One other thing that I need to cover but we won't be taking action on is that I have finally received the 2015 fire district levy work sheet including the LPV factored in at $3.25 max levy limit.  Our current allowable levy limit is $1,757,170.00 which is higher than last year by approximately $60,000.00."
Chief Welsch went on to say "As I told you in the last meeting Sedona Dispatch is closing their doors.  We (Matt Burns, Captain Josh Tope and I) meet with Guardian Medical Transport they gave us a copy of the contract that they currently use for Summit Fire District and in that contract they will charge us $10.00 per call to dispatch us.  We are currently paying Sedona $40,000.00 to dispatch us per year.  This would take us down to $5,500.00 for dispatching; however we are going to have to build some infra structure and it will cost us some extra money.  We are going to be budgeting heavy this year in our dispatching category due to us having to purchase tower space, purchase equipment, and purchase technology.  With this new system we will have the ability to utilize each of our apparatus's as a GPS sending unit; so when we are out in the field and need a helicopter or other help there will no longer be any confusion to where we are located because all helicopter's, ambulances and any other units needed will all be dispatched by the same dispatching service.  It will also interface with the GEO coordinate system for Munds Park so that all the information will be seamless.  It may take a year or two to get it completely up to speed.  I have been in contact with the Sedona Fire District, I will be writing them a letter that as of July 1, 2015 we will no longer require their services as our dispatch center.  Once I get the contract I will sign it and send it over to the County Attorney for approval.  The County Attorney's office has already approved Summit's contract with Guardian so there should be no problems there.  We will be online with Guardian as of July 1, 2015; I believe that they want us powered up and tested by June 21, 2015.  We have already been running some tests as to interoperability and communications capability utilizing the sites that we currently have but we will also be attempting to put an antenna on Mormon mountain and perhaps down south at the overlook as there is a cell tower down there so that we can cover the district more efficiently than we do now.  So we are taking two or three of our radio frequencies back from Sedona and applying them to the system, Matt already has two other frequencies that he has applied for and has site licensing for the water tower and at Mormon mountain.  We should be good to go and with better service.  We will have to change the numbering to our apparatus to the 40 series due to the fact the Ponderosa is dispatched already with Guardian and they have the 80 series of numbers.  Captain Tope is working on run cards and stuff like that so we can get those things into Guardian and they can get them programmed into the system, we will be dispatched out of the airport for now.  Guardian is building a new dispatch center up behind the hospital on Cedar hill, that will be open in October, when that is opened up we will have an even better support system.  The contract also states that there will not be more than a 4% increase in cost per year."
Chairman Drinen asked "Len did you have something you wished to say?"
Len Friedlund stated "John with the relationship that we have now with the Sedona and the Sheriff's office will that connection still be there when we go with Guardian?"

Chief Welsch responded "Our 9-1-1 calls run thru the PSAP at Sedona Fire so we are moving our PSAP to Flagstaff City Dispatch which is also the County Dispatch.  So all our calls will be now routed thru there and then routed to Guardian, so there may be a second or two delay but it should not be a problem.  Currently all cell phone calls go to Flagstaff then transfer to Sedona; land line calls go directly to Sedona now all calls will route to Flagstaff without being transferred somewhere else.  We know there will be bugs but we hope to work them all out the first month or two but we are hoping that the change over will be seamless."
C.  AFDA Update: 
Chief Welsch asked all the board members if they are getting his AFDA and Legislative emails.
D.  Wildland Urban Interface Code Adoption:

Chief Welsch stated "Once again I have spoken to individual board members about problems associated with the code and problems to Munds Park community as it stands.  It is going to be hard to par it down, so we will amend our current fire code to adopt the 2012 or 2014 version that is out now.  With that we will have to write some amendments that will include things like cleaning up or using the general prevention fire category to have some kind of impact on some of the wildland urban interface problems.  Once again the Senate and House have reaffirmed that it is illegal for a fire district to require some of the components but not all of the components of the wildland urban interface code.  One of those components; sprinkler systems are required and the removal of trees as there should only be 3 to 5 mature ponderosa's per acre; so we will continue to work on this."
COCONINO COUNTY ATTORNEY:  Resolution 2015-02: Discussion and Vote

Office Manager Ball stated "This is the same contract that we sign every year with the County Attorney's office requesting them to represent us.  I have given you the resolution that the county requires the board to sign, as well as the contract to sign."
Chief Welsch stated "Since we got away from Wittington we have gone with the County Attorney's office.  They also have a more reasonable fee structure than a private attorney."
Chairman Drinen asked "Does anyone have any questions as to what this is about?"
Member Rose asked "This is just the County Attorney doing legal actions for us?"
Chairman Drinen stated "Yes, any legal actions that we would need to undertake or we have the option of contacting the County Attorney and asking him for permission to hire an outside specialist (lawyer) for special actions.  It has worked really well for us, as we do not have to pay a retainer fee every year for the County Attorney and the fee schedule is much more reasonable."
Chairman Drinen asked "I'll call for a motion to accept Resolution 2015-02."
Clerk Timberman stated "I so move."

Chairman Drinen replied "Moved by Clerk Timberman do I have a second?"

Member Treharne stated "I second."
Chairman Drinen stated "Is there any further discussion.  Hearing none I will call for the question.  All those in favor signify by saying Aye, all those opposed signify by saying Nay.  Motion passed unanimously."

Ayes:  
3


Nay:
0

CHIEF'S EMPLOYMENT CONTRACT:  Discussion

As stated previously in the administrative remarks we have decided not to call an executive session to discuss the continuation of the Chief's contract. 
Chairman Drinen stated "The chief's employment contract is up this year, I sent copies of the contract to all the board members to review.  About a year or so ago we decided that we were doing an evaluation on the chief every month in the board meetings, so we decided we didn't need to do a formal evaluation every year.  I would like to change the wording in the contract to reflect that; of course this is up to the board to decide I will not be making that decision by myself.  The first question I want to ask the Chief is how long you would like your term to be?"
Chief Welsch replied "I will go for 3 more years if you are agreeable."

Chairman Drinen stated "That is fine.  How does the board feel about this?"

Clerk Timberman stated "That's fine."

Member Rose stated "That's fine."

Member Treharne stated "I think 3 years is fine."

Chairman Drinen replied "Okay 3 years is the term which will terminate in 2018, when we get through here today I'll get together with Kim and we'll get the contract written properly this time." 

Chairman Drinen stated "As far as salary goes he is currently making $93,500.00 can the board give me some suggestions as to what his salary should be?"
Member Rose asked "Has his current salary been the same for the last 3 years?"

Chairman Drinen stated "Yes."

Member Treharne stated "I would be inclined to go 3 or 4%."

Chairman Drinen replied "I did my homework, if we went with a 3% increase his salary would be $96,305.00 and if we go with a 4% increase it will bring him up to $97,240.00."

Member Treharne stated "I would go 4%."
Chairman Drinen asked "Would you like to make a motion to increase Chief's salary?"

Member Treharne stated "I move that we increase the chief's salary by 4%."

Chairman Drinen asked "Do I hear a second?"

Member Rose replied "I second, I am comfortable with that."
Chief Welsch stated "I appreciate that but I want to make sure the budget can accommodate that before you make this a permanent change."

Chairman Drinen stated "We can do that; we can draw up the contract with the intent that the increase in salary to begin at the end of June, this year, with an addendum that if budget does not allow for an increase at this time that we can postpone that increase until the budget can accommodate the increase." 

Chief Welsch replied "Thanks, because I still have not meet with the bargaining group to see what adjustments that they need to make to their contract."
Chairman Drinen replied "This gives us a place to start with room to adjust as needed."

Member Treharne asked "Let me ask about the bargaining group.  Do they get a raise every year?"
Clerk Timberman replied "No."

Chief Welsch replied "No they don't, they have a contract."
Office Manager Ball stated "The last contract started in July of 2013."

Member Rose asked "Do they get cola's?"

Chief Welsch replied "No, they do not have automatic anything.  The bargaining group went for 4 years, before this last contract in 2013, without a raise."
Office Manager Ball stated "The only time they receive an automatic raise is when they qualify for longevity."
Chief Welsch replied "I think it would be a good idea as I sit down with them if I could call a special meeting to get 2 board members to be a part of the bargaining group talks or you could decide who will participate in those discussions today."
Chairman Drinen stated "Who would like to be on that group?"

It was decided that Members Rose and Treharne would be on the MOU committee with Chief Welsch.

Member Treharne stated "I have a bias that says that if a manager is doing well that this manager needs to be recognized for that service but by that same token so many of the managers in this world get over paid and the people that are making those managers look good don't get paid as well and I have a bias against that.  I think that there needs to be more consistency."
Office Manager Ball replied "You will find that the bargaining group has been very consistent in the way they write their contracts."

Chairman Drinen stated "Let's go ahead and vote on the motion before us with the understanding that as we get into the budget we can adjust the Chief's percentage increase in his contract if that is agreeable."

Member Treharne asked "Do we need an amendment to that?"

Member Rose stated "Make it contingent on the budget."

Chairman Drinen stated "Chief can work with both of you and go through the budget with you so you know exactly where we stand."
Chief Welsch replied "I should have an initial budget done by the next board meeting, but I won't have the final figures until June.  Our health insurance went down about 6% this year."
Chairman Drinen stated "Is there any further discussion, if not I call for the question.  All those in favor signify by saying Aye and all those opposed say Nay.  Motion passed unanimously.  

Ayes:
3


Nays:
0

Chairman Drinen went on to explain that he would get together with the office manager to get the contract for the chief started.  The contract will be adjusted as needed as the budget process goes through.

SUMMARIZE ACTION ITEMS:

Update on legislative issues.
AFDA: Update
Select New Board Member
Update on Chief's Contract - Chairman Drinen (Formalize Chief's Contract in June)
MOU Committee Update
FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS:
Update on Legislative Issues.
AFDA: Update
Select New Board Member:  Executive Session to Interview Prospective Board Members per A.R.S. 38-431.03.A.1 - Appointment in Public Session
Update on Chief's Contract Chairman Drinen 
MOU Committee Report
CALL TO PUBLIC:
Len Friedlund thanked A Shift for giving a CPR class for CERT organization.  He reminded the Chief that the Country Club needs to have an AED/CPR class this year; they did not do their training last year.  
Chairman Drinen stated "Does anyone else have anything they would like to talk to the board about.  I am sorry Linda Welsch isn't here today but I want to let everyone know that she has once again out done herself writing grants.  I want everyone to know that she has given up her spare time to come in here every day for the last month to write grants for the department (at no cost to us).  This fire district owes her debt of gratitude for all the grants she has won for the Pinewood Fire District.  Hopefully we get a few more grants this year."
Chief Welsch replied "We still have one more grant to write with about $600,000.00 in grants written and submitted right now."

Chairman Drinen thanked everyone for coming and adjourned meeting.
The meeting adjourned at 3:40 PM

NEXT MEETING: April 21, 2015 at 3 PM
Respectfully submitted by   _____________________________________________



       

          (Clerk of the Board, Barbara Timberman)
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